REPORT OF THE DISTRICT ASSEMBLY FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT FOR YEAR 2020-2021
This report is to be reviewed by the local church board at the first board meeting following District Assembly. 
1. Giving to Others (GTO):
a) The district allocation has been set at 8.5% of adjusted income; 6% for the district, which will include allotments to auxiliaries ($10,000.00 each for NMI, SDMI and NYI) and 2.5% for education.  Income is defined as all income that is eligible for a giving receipt, less World Evangelism and 10% Approved Specials.   (Approval for 10% project status must be made through the district office and will be approved by the Board of General Superintendents.) The following items are not eligible for a giving receipt and are not included in income:  pass through funds, interest, capital gains, insurance claims, rental income, business income and refunds.   The World evangelism fund percentage is 5.5% of adjusted income.  The total local church “Giving to Others” is 14% (8.5% District and Education, 5.5% World Evangelism Fund).
b) The District Superintendent and District Advisory Board or their designate may schedule a consultation meeting with the pastor and church board of congregations that are not contributing the recommended percentage to others.
c)  New Starts are encouraged to contribute through their sponsoring church.

d) We encourage churches to recognize this as a tithes and offerings model and participate on a monthly basis. 

2. We recommend that each church contribute to Nazarene Theological Seminary and observe Seminary Sunday, the last Sunday of January each year by distributing Nazarene Theological Seminary publicity materials and contribute by receiving an offering on behalf of the campaign; or make provision in their church budget for a seminary gift.

3. We recommend each local church support our camp ministry by distributing promotional material and taking an offering on the last Sunday of March.  This offering can be directed to the District office for distribution. 

4. We recommend each local church support compassionate ministry by distributing promotional materials and taking an offering on the 2nd Sunday of November.  This offering can be directed to the District office for distribution. 

5. We recommend each local church adhere to the Insurance claim policy available on the website; www.cwdnazarene.org. 
6. We recommend that each local church take out a membership with the Canadian Council of Christian Charities and familiarize themselves with the information and policies provided and avail themselves of the training and one-on-one consultations as needed.

7. The recommended honorarium for a speaker in the AM worship service is $150.00 plus expenses.  Churches are encouraged to reserve $50.00 a month in an account set aside to cover a supply pastor should the regular pastor be away on a speaking engagement, continuing education, vacation, sick days, sabbatical or short-term disability. 
8. We recommend that each church board be urged to facilitate the development of an adequate church financial plan.  A budget setting procedure and a sample expenditure budget is available from the district office. The following are recommendations:

a) Churches are advised to project a balanced budget, not a deficit budget.

b) It is wise not to project Tithe and Offering income increase to be more than 12% of that received in the previous year.

c) We recommend that each congregation include an expenditure line in their budget and make regular deposits to a savings account (or some other similar account) in order to provide for capital upkeep needs.

d) We recommend that each congregation include a budget line for and make deposits into a savings account (or some other similar account) in order to cover additional costs related to the pastoral sabbatical. 

e) Since a measurement of church health is per capita giving, attention should be given to this by the pastor and church board.   Per capita income refers to the total giving divided by the average Sunday morning worship attendance.  An amount that indicates a church is healthy is $1550.00. If the per capita giving is significantly below this figure, it could be indicating there is little instruction in giving and/or vision and challenge is unclear.  If on the other hand, the per capita giving is significantly above this figure it could be indicating, outreach is lacking.   
f) Each stewardship committee should develop a procedure to ensure that funds are properly received, accounted for, and reported, as Manual, par. 129.21-129.23.  The financial records and practices of our Churches must be reviewed yearly.  We recommend that each congregation conduct either a professionally conducted financial review or one conducted by an independent audit committee at least once every five years (in years that end in 0 and 5, ie: 2020) and report to the district that the review has been completed.   
g) We further recommend that the church board and/or finance committee of each congregation review and implement the Money Handling Guidelines and Electronic Guideline.   (available at www.cwdnazarene.org)
h) It is recommended that whenever a local church is experiencing any of the following situations, the District Superintendent will be informed by the Pastor, Board secretary or Board treasurer (Please note that the Board secretary or treasurer should copy the Pastor on any report that is sent.)  so that additional advisement and support can be provided:
a. Giving has declined more than 12% or offerings are consistently below expenditures. 

b. No Giving to Others has been contributed for two months or more. 

c. The health care premiums have been unpaid for two months or more.

d. There are bills that have been outstanding for two months or more, or church is chronically late paying bills. 

e. There are insufficient funds to maintain or upgrade the church building (ie: roof repair, carpet replacement, etc.) as needed.
9. Local congregations with funds to invest are asked to deposit the funds in the District Bond fund.  Your church will receive return on investment and any return on investment earned over and above what is sent to the church, will be directed to ministry initiatives. 
10. Local churches selling or buying property or using capital funds shall adhere to the policies in the Manual and guidance provided by the District Advisory Board.
11. When a local church desires to borrow money, the District Loan policy, available at www.cwdnazarene.org, will be followed. 
12. When a local church has funds in place and wishes to undertake a capital project that will involve expenses greater than 10% of the church’s annual income, we request that as a courtesy the local church advise the District of their intent. 
13. The following information regarding taxation of gifts to pastors, staff or volunteers should be noted:

a)  All cash and near cash gifts (such as gift certificates) from the church are taxable.  Funds that are forgiven or gifted are taxable benefits to the pastor.   It is the recipient’s responsibility to ensure the amount is claimed as income on their tax return unless the gift is over $500.00.  If the gift is over $500.00, the church should issue a T4A.
 b)  Persons are allowed to receive 2 tax exempt gifts (non-cash or non-gift certificate) of up to $500.00 in value per year. (such as a painting or office chair)

c)  A love offering given by parishioners to pastor or staff is neither taxable nor receipt-able.

14.  Pastoral Arrangements 
a) The Written Understandings Document.

In accordance with Manual paragraph 115.2, 115.4, 129.4, 129.8 each Church is responsible to complete a Written Understanding Job Contact for every employee of the Church.  Employees are subject to the policies outlined in the Written Understandings Job Contract and the Employee Handbook, available on the website www.cwdnazarene.org.  It is the responsibility of the Secretary of the Board in cooperation with the Pastor and Church Board to ensure the Job Contract is reviewed annually and a copy is sent to the District office.  
b) Local Church Hiring of Staff
According to Manual paragraph 158.2, hiring of staff and annual renewal of hiring of staff must be approved by the District Superintendent.  This approval will not be granted to a congregation that has not contributed 14% of adjusted income to others.   Exceptions to this policy may be approved by the District Advisory Board. 
15. That all churches provide financial assistance for their Pastor, pastoral staff, elected delegates and auxiliary presidents and chairpersons to attend the District Assembly and auxiliary conventions.

16. In order for a Church Board to be in harmony with the Canadian government’s arms length policy, at least 51% of its membership must be at arm’s length.  Persons not at “arm’s length” includes close family members such as father, mother, sister, brother, spouse and in-laws.  When calculating arms length, the total number includes all groups of non-arms length persons.  For further clarification, please contact the district office.   In the event that family members of the pastor and/or paid staff are elected members of the Church board or duly elected auxiliary leaders, we advise that in instances where issues related to family members are to be discussed, to avoid conflict of interest, that they be provided the opportunity to speak to the issue but then be dismissed from the meeting and that they would abstain from voting on business related to these matters.

17. Since the Pastor, Church Board Secretary and Church Board Treasurer have various legal responsibilities assigned by the Manual, we recommend each year the Pastor, Church Board Secretary and Church Board Treasurer review the responsibilities as listed in paragraphs 135-135.7.  We especially draw attention to paragraph 135.3 regarding protecting the property and liability issues of the congregation.
18. The local church should develop a designated giving policy that is documented and known to constituents.  For example, “All donor restricted (designated) gifts will be used as directed or as the Church Board deems best. 14% of all donations will be contributed to missions, education and district ministry.”
19. In the event the Church is undertaking a major capital project, the church may apply to have these funds declared a district approved special.  Then these funds would be exempt from the 8.5% District and education allocation.  The application may be obtained from the District Office. 
20. We affirm that in cooperation with the spirit of Manual paragraphs 29.2, 31.1 and 31.2, churches and all subsidiary local and district ministries do not use lottery and raffle types of funding and do not solicit these types of monies.

21. That approved travel expense for all district boards and committee meetings be 35 cents per kilometre plus reimbursement of other approved applicable expenses (with pre-approval).  The district will reimburse either mileage and expenses, or cost of flight, whichever is less. Please note, this is not intended to be a guideline for local congregations to use in reimbursing their pastor and staff for travel.

22.  It is recommended local church boards familiarize themselves with the District Finance Policies, available through the District office. 
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